Memorandum

To:

Mayor and City Council

From:

Susan Pollay, Ann Arbor Downtown Development Authority

Date:

July 7, 2008

Re:
Resolution to Approve a Conceptual Plan to Redesign Fifth Avenue and Division Streets Between Packard Road And Beakes Street To Be More Bicycle and Pedestrian Friendly – Traffic Modeling.

City Council is being asked by the DDA to approve a conceptual plan to reprogram Fifth and Division as “complete streets” that encourage pedestrian and bicycle transportation choices and enhance uses along these corridors, while at the same time providing for the motorists who use these streets to traverse our city.   The DDA selected Beckett & Raeder to develop this conceptual plan, and in turn, Beckett & Raeder worked with traffic engineers at Parsons-Brinkerhoff and Washtenaw Engineering to collect traffic counts and develop a Traffic Impact Study, as well as computerized models. This was done to ensure that recommended changes will successfully accomplish our goal to improve the uses along these streets without lessening capacity for cars and other motorized traffic.

Just prior to the June 2, 2008 City Council meeting where this project was to be considered, a few members of City Council and DDA had an opportunity to see a preliminary computerized model examining how entrances/exits to the proposed new parking structure on the S. Fifth Avenue site might be planned.   Concerns were raised because the computer model made it appear that there would be traffic congestion on the 100 block of North Fifth in front of City Hall if the new parking structure was constructed.   The Fifth & Division Conceptual Plan was tabled until July 7, 2008 to allow time to examine this issue.

It was determined that the computer model developed by Midwestern Consulting on behalf of the parking structure project hadn’t received the completed traffic analysis compiled by Parsons-Brinkerhoff.   The corrected information was input, as was information from Republic Parking, including peak parking periods and how Fifth & Division are used for entering and exiting the current S. Fifth Avenue parking lot.   Additional truck traffic was included in the model due to the recent change removing large trucks off S. Main Street.    The model used the traffic growth projection provided by MDOT of .7% a year, and calculated traffic growth to 2025.   

With this corrected information, a final input was included.  Instead of assuming a 500 space parking structure on the S. Fifth Avenue lot, the engineers calculated traffic impacts using a 1,000-space structure.  This would allow us to see if the conceptual plan would work even if traffic conditions exceeded expectations.   To accommodate this increase in traffic while maintaining an acceptable level of service, some of the proposed on-street parking spaces were removed from various locations on Fifth Avenue.    

The computer model was run, and traffic did indeed move as needed.    Important findings about the conceptual plan include the following recommendations:   

· Three through lanes of traffic on the 100 block of North Fifth Avenue in front of City Hall will be maintained.   There will be a bike lane segment on this block, but no parking and no pedestrian bump outs. There will be no lane reduction at this intersection.

· There may be as many as six parking spaces on the 200 block of North Fifth Avenue.   The installation of these parking spaces would be considered with and installed in conjunction with planning for diagonal or parallel public parking spaces on Ann Street as part of the Municipal Center development.   There would be a bike lane segment on this block, as well.  

· The Hands On Museum staff join the DDA in recommending that drop off/pick up for the school buses be moved to take place on E. Ann Street, directly in front of the Museum.    

The resolution in front of City Council is seeking approval of a conceptual plan for Fifth and Division that would allow the placement of a bike lane on both streets, and additional on-street parking and pedestrian bump-outs where feasible.   The project would also include maintenance elements such as repairing the brick streets in the Kerrytown area, as well as new pedestrian-friendly elements such as LED street lights, expanded tree planters to foster stronger tree growth, and stamped and colored asphalt intersections and crosswalks where Fifth and Division intersect with Liberty and Washington Streets.   

The proposal in front of City Council is intended to be conceptual.   Once the overall vision is approved by City Council, it will be important that members of the DDA and City Council talk together about which elements of the plan will be implemented in what sequence.  Once these decisions are made, detailed construction drawings can then be brought to City staff for their review and approval before bids can be secured and construction begun.
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